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Calendar of Events
JUNE

4 Club Meeting BBrreeaakkffaasstt aatt PPeerrrryy’’ss -- 99 aamm.. 
7432 S. May. 

11 Driver Tech LLeeaarrnn ttoo ddeeccrreeaassee yyoouurr ttiimmeess!! -- 88 aamm.. SSeeee ppgg.. 55..
Sheriff’s Training Center - NE 36th and Air Depot.

12 Autocross DDiidd yyoouu lliisstteenn aatt tthhee DDrriivveerr TTeecchh?? 88 aamm..
Sheriff’s Training Center - NE 36th and Air Depot.

17 Poker Night AArree YYoouu AAllll IInn?? 77ppmm
Richard Davis’ Poker Lounge. 

24 Porsche Tour WWeeeekkeenndd TToouurr ttoo WWeesstteerrnn AArrkkaannssaass!! 
Meet at Quail Springs Mall 2pm.

JULY
2 Club Meeting BBrreeaakkffaasstt aatt OOkkiieess -- 99 aamm.. SSeeee ppaaggee 55..

Okies is at South 61st and Western!  
6 Board Meeting CCoommee aanndd jjooiinn tthhee bbooaarrdd mmeemmbbeerrss ffoorr ssoommee ppiizzzzaa!! 

Louis Lackeys House at 7pm.

15 Poker Night TTeexxaass HHoolldd’’eemm aatt iittss ffiinneesstt!! 77ppmm
Louis Lackey’s Poker Lounge. 

16 Porsche Tour TToouurr ttoo RRoocckk CCaaffee!! SSeeee ppaaggee 77..
Meet at Pops at 10am.

17 Autocross CCoommee hhiitt ssoommee ccoonneess!! 88 aamm..
Sheriff’s Training Center - NE 36th and Air Depot.

AUGUST
6 Club Meeting BBrreeaakkffaasstt aatt RRuunnwwaayy CCaaffee -- 99 aamm.. 

Come watch the airplanes and have some food! 

12 Poker Night TTeexxaass HHoolldd’’eemm aatt iittss ffiinneesstt!! 77ppmm
Brian Swope’s Poker Tables. 

13 Car Show BBeeccaauussee OOnnee HHooootteerrss CCaarr SShhooww IIss NNoott EEnnoouugghh!!
Southside Hooters - 11am. See page 3.

21 Autocross NNoott jjuusstt ggooiinngg iinn cciirrcclleess.. -- 88 aamm..
Sheriff’s Training Center - NE 36th and Air Depot.
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Opinions expressed herein do not necessarily represent the official position of the Region or
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he summer months have
finally arrived and I hope

everyone has their air
conditioning in tip-top shape. As I
write this, the Hooters car show has
just ended and we are planning some
drives in the near future as well as
another car show. Be sure to check out
the calendar on the inside cover and
come out to an event - this is the nicest
time of year to come enjoy your car
with some other enthusiasts.

Our new printer has been very reliable
and we have begun to get these issues
out on time now. Hopefully, it will
continue. Inside this issue you will find
a tech article by Glen Hoskins  showing
us how to change the seat switches in a
911 which is included in his Treasurers

Column. Also, in my Membership
Column is a write up along with some
pictures of our last car show at
Hooters. We all had a great time and I
hope to see more of you at the next car
show.

Hope you enjoy this issue and that you
get to come out to an event this
summer.
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Brian Miller - War Whoop Editor

Editor’s Notes

T
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HOOTERS
CAR SHOW

August 13
11 am

Southside
Hooters
on I-240
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pring is in the air, the oil is
becoming thinner, the A/C has
already been on, and autocross

is back to 8 AM. All of the signs that
summer is near. As usual, several
events designed to take advantage of
the weather are planned. There are a
total of three car shows in the works.
Driving events are available from a few
hours to a weekend. Stay tuned for
details about a great tour of eastern
Oklahoma and western Arkansas.

Spring is also when the region
President’s meeting is held. Brian
Miller and I recently attended in San
Antonio. One of the updates we
received was about the national
website. Soon we will be able to order
clothing and other articles with the
Warbonnet logo already on it. If you
haven’t visited in awhile, login to
PCA.org and browse the new
additions.

I’ve been a PCA member for over six
years. One of the things I’ve heard is a
member mention they are “in
transition” between cars. I have been
looking for the next Porsche for several
months, and some of you have been
helping. So in the process of looking for
the next 911, I began prepping the
current one to sell. I found myself on

the slippery slope again. How many
times is it just this thing and just that
thing and it turns into $$$ or $$$$? Do
we really recover the investment into
the items that we are convinced will
make it sell better? It remains to be seen
for me but I will find out soon enough.

Thanks in part to Grady Buckhalter, I
have found the next. A 2003 C4S is
waiting for me in NY as I write this.
Speed Yellow. Need I say more? The
interior is very bold and obnoxious –
even the dash vents are yellow
accented against the black leather. So in
a week I will pick it up and drive it
home to get acquainted. It’s basically a
tradition to drive a new purchase home
and I’m sure it will be a nice adventure
and I will see a few places in this
country that I haven’t had the chance to
yet.

One chapter ends and the next begins.
I’m sure I will be showing it off at club
events in June.  I hope to see you there
as always.  By the way…. I have a 1991
C4 Targa for sale.  

Louis Lackey - War Bonnet President 

S
President’s
Podium
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We are trying a new

breakfast location!!

Come have breakfast at Okies
South 61st and Western

July 2 - 9am



hen autocross
time speeds
around once a

month, I occasionally get a chance to do
some driver training with someone who
has never been on our track. This past
month, a new member brought a new
turbo car to autocross and gave me
some tips he had picked up while
attending the Porsche Driving School.
One of the tips he shared was that the
instructors wanted your foot to come off
the gas when your hands where turning
the wheel. Once the wheel came
straight, the juice pedal could be
squeezed again. My mind immediately
began to question that advice.

Oh, don't get me wrong. I don't disagree
with the notion of staying out of the gas
as you are turning but it made me think
of what most 911 guys have always told
me which is when you are going around
a corner in a 911, make sure you give it
some gas! 

As advice or driver training goes,
however, what is taught then should be
applied to the specific application. In
the instance of being at the Porsche
Driving School, in a borrowed car with
large horsepower numbers, I realize that
is pretty sound advice. I imagine the
advice in question is rooted in the fact
that late model Porsches have enough
power to create on demand power

oversteer. I also realize that a lot of those
911 guys with early model to mid-
eighties 911s generally had less than  200
horsepower to the rear wheels and
plenty of weight to keep traction under
control. After all, isn't off-throttle
oversteer another issue mentioned
often?

Well, after conversing with the
gentleman a bit longer while waiting to
get gridded for takeoff, I found that he
was no novice driver and had done
plenty of circuit type driving. After that
new information, I concluded by
mentioning that I only tell new drivers
two rules of thumb anyway. Number
one is to look down the course, not
down the hood. If a driver brings his eye
level up, he will see events happen
further down the track and thus will
have more time to prepare his position.
If you get tunnel-vision while on course,
you will only see 50 feet of road rather
than 350 feet. Cones and corners come
into your vision seven times faster if
you are focused on where your front
end is. Let your hand-eye coordination
take care of your track position.

6

Brian Swope

W

Between the
Cones
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The second rule I speak on concerns
braking while driving in a straight line.
While under heavy braking, all vehicle's
inertia transforms to the front of the car
making the rear lighter. If you are
turning a corner, you now have less
weight to hold the rear tire's traction.
Make your proper entry speed by
slowing before the corner and then to
help keep the car balanced, you might
even apply some gas. Now generally
speaking, this is a good safety practice
yet it opposes what the gentleman I
spoke of earlier told me. The key to
understanding the two different points
is knowing when to apply them. While
dealing with a touchy throttle on a car
that can get tail happy power oversteer,
I definitely recommend being very
cautious with throttle movement while
in the bends. In my 914 though, I give it
more gas because I can't make enough

power to break the rear loose while
turning not to mention it helps plant the
rear.

As you can see, and as you have
certainly read elsewhere, advice on
driving changes with individual style,
approach, vehicle, setup and course.
But don't take my word for it.  Come try
for yourself.  

Route 66 Tour
to the

Rock Cafe

July 16, 2011
Meet at Pops at 10am
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ere are the new members
for this issue: Bill Thomas

has transferred here from
Rocky Mountain Region. I will get an
update as the model of Porsche he
drives in the next issue. I would like to
welcome him to the War Bonnet Region
of the Porsche Club !

On May 14th we held our Annual
Hooters Car Show on Northwest
Expressway. The weather was a little
breezy and cool in the morning but by
the time the show started, the sun had
come out and started to warm all of us
in attendance. 

We parked our cars along Northwest
Expressway and as the Porsches began
to show up, we took up the entire front
of the restaurant. Our two waitresses
which also served as our judges came
out to check on us and offered us
drinks. After about an hour of googling
over everyones cars, we went in for
lunch. 

Most of us ordered the wings, and a
few ordered a burger or a chicken
sandwich, but Glen Hoskins ordered
the shrimp platter. The waitresses must
have really wanted to take care of us
because when she delivered the shrimp
to Glen, she even offered to gently
remove the tails for him so he wouldn’t
get his hands dirty. He really enjoyed
the extra service and I took a picture of
the smile on his face as they removed

the tails. After we all ate all we could of
wings and burgers, it was time for the
waitresses/judges to go judge the cars.

Each judge was to pick out their two
favorites and come together and
choose the two best in the show. I
parked my car in the shade to hide the
faded paint, but they were quickly
lured over to Floyd Carter’s Boxster.
His Boxster was the only cabriolet there
with the top down, and I overheard the
judges saying that they liked the
convertibles.

By the end of the show we had our two
winners and each owner of the two
cars were awarded anything they
wanted from the Hooters gift shop. I
was able to get pictures of the two
winners along with the judges and then
we all posed for a group picture.
Everyone there had a great time and
we are all counting down the days until
the next Hooters Car Show in August.
The next one is at the Southside
Hooters on I-240 and is scheduled for
August 13th at 11am. Be sure to mark
you calendar today! 

Brian Miller - Membership Chairman

Roster Report

H
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Photo by Brian Miller

The judges liked the turbo

Photo by Brian Miller

The black 944 sure was nice



Photo by Brian Miller

The Boxster was an early favorite

Photo by Brian Miller

The two winners are chosen

12
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Photo by Brian Miller

After the show group gathering

Photo by Brian Miller

Glen Hoskins gets the tails removed from his shrimp
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he club continues to be in
excellent financial shape. I
have mailed checks to the

new print company that is printing the
War Whoop promptly and is doing a
high quality job. It is great to have the
War Whoop delivered on time. I will be
sending out invoices to the advertisers
soon. 

One of the electrical switches that
adjust my driver’s side seat stopped
working. The seat would go up but not
down, and the bolster adjustments did
not work at all. One switch controls all
four functions. The exact same switch

is used on the many different Porsche
models from the 80s to early 90s. After
reading up on possible fixes, the only
real cure is to replace the switch. 

To replace the switch you first must
remove the seat from the car. To
remove the seat, just remove the bolts
that hold the seat to the rails. On my
911 there is just one bolt per rail in the

Glen Hoskins - Treasurer

Treasurer’s
Tid-Bits

T

Photo by Glen Hoskins

Two motors under the seat



front and two on the back. To remove
those 6 bolts, be very careful with the
wrench you use. The bolts are typical
Allen head bolts, but they are fairly
soft. Be sure to use a quality tight
fitting Allen wrench, as it is easy to
strip the bolt heads. Once the bolts are
out, disconnect the wires under the seat
and put a towel down on the door sill
to protect it. Just lift the seat out of the
car and place it upside down on your
workbench.  

The switch itself is held in place with a
couple of screws, and it just pulls out of
the side of the seat. Once the wires are
disconnected, just pull the wires
through the opening in the side of the
seat. It is a tight fit but not particularly
difficult. Take a lot of photos of the

wires and connectors so you will know
how to get the new switch into
position. Just disconnect the wires from
the old switch and remove it. There are
several plastic zip ties holding the
wires up and out of the way. Be sure to
use new ties to keep the new wires in
place. 

The new switch comes with the entire
wire harness needed to hook up it up.
You will see the standard push on
connectors on the back of the motor, a
very obvious two-wire connector that
is keyed to go together only one way.
The only unusual connector has two
round pins soldered on at a 90 degree
angle. Those pins go into the main seat
connector. 

Photo by Glen Hoskins

Seat switch slides out of the metal bracket
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You will see the two electrical motors
near the front of the bottom of the seat.
Next to one of the motors is a multi-pin
connector that is where the unusual
pins go. There is a small tab that you
can press and the plastic switch will
slide out of the metal bracket.  

The sides of the connector have some
small tabs that you will have to push in
with a small screwdriver. The
connector top will come off when the
tabs are pressed in. Just replace the two
wires and be sure to replace the same
color wire to the same position. (See
Photo3)

Snap the connector back together and
slide it back into the metal bracket. Put
the switch itself back into place and
start using your zip ties to keep the

wires out of the way once everything is
back in the car. 

The entire process is not difficult. On a
scale of one to ten with an engine
rebuild as a ten and changing a light
bulb as a one I would rate this as four.
The most difficult part is getting the
seat bolts out without stripping the
heads of the bolts. Take your time and
clean out the heads of the bolts before
you try to remove them. 

It is nice to have my seat functioning
properly again. On my car, the multi
pin connector uses only 4 of the pins.
Vehicles with seat heaters or other
options use more pins. Just be sure to
replace the pins in the proper place. 

Photo by Glen Hoskins

Replace the wires to the same position

16
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War Bonnet PCA Board Meeting: May
4th  2011 at Randal Goodman’s home.
Board members attending: Louis
Lackey, Glen Hoskins, Brian Miller,
Randal Goodman, Grady Buckhalter,
Dave Tichenor, Richard Davis. 
Members attending: Floyd Carter, Jay
Hanas, Steve Hintze, Chad Goodman,
and Mike Suvato.   
The meeting commenced at 7:30 PM
after pizza with lots of pepperoni,
chocolate cake, and sodas. An
important change was approved to this
year’s calendar. The Christmas Dinner
originally scheduled at  Twelve Oaks in
Edmond for December 3rd was
rescheduled to Saturday December
10th. The 3rd is when the OU-OSU
football game was rescheduled so we
did not want to have a conflict with
that game and our Christmas Dinner.
Festivities will commence at 6 PM so
look for the Dinner menu and
registration form in an upcoming War
Hoop.
Club President Louis Lackey and
Board member Brian Miller attended
the Zone 5 PCA meeting in San
Antonio on March 25th. They reported
that a number of national PCA
subsidies are available for some of our
club events including most notably our
annual fall club car show that will be at
the Bricktown Sonic again this year.
Look for coming announcements about

this popular event. Louis and Brian
also reported that we will soon be able
to hook into the national PCA website
and order items with our local War
Bonnet PCA emblem attached. Also
Brian and Louis want to remind
members that they will soon be
receiving both the paper version of our
War Whoop along with an on-line PDF
version. If you decide you just need the
PDF version please email Louis at
louis.lackey@anheuser-busch.com and
notify him concerning this. Hopefully
enough members will decide the on-
line version is all they need that the
club will be able to save money on
printing and mailings. We will
continue to have a paper version of the
War Whoop as our sponsors prefer
that.
Other important events on the calendar
include a drivers’ education and tech
outing at the Sherriff’s training center
on 36th street at 8:30 AM on June 11th.
The monthly autocross will take place
the following day Sunday also at 8:30.
Also in June a grand tour is planned by
members Steve Hintze and Chad

Jane Hanas - Secretary 

Board Meeting
Minutes
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Bob Dumont’s

(405) 232-6497
712 W. California, Oklahoma City, OK 73102

“Servicing Porsches Only”

Goodman. Members will meet at Quail
Springs Mall at 2 PM on Friday the 24th
of June and then travel to Tulsa to pick
up PCA members there. Then the
group will travel and have dinner and
spend the night in Rodgers, OK. The
next day the 25th the group will head
into Arkansas for a day of twisty
traveling on the back-roads in that state
including the famous Pig Trail Scenic
Byway. The group will head back to
OK and spend the night in scenic
Talahina before traveling back to OKC
on the 26th. You will be receiving more
information about this scenic event.
Another important change in the
calendar is the 9 AM July Saturday
breakfast which will be moved to Okies

located at south 61st street and
Western. July 16th Brian Miller and
family will be leading a route 66 lunch
tour to the Rock Café in Stroud. Meet at
Pop’s in Arcadia at 10 AM.  The August
6th breakfast will be at Annie Okies at
Wiley Post Airport, and be sure to
remember the South Hooters Car show
starting at 11 AM on August 13th. 
The meeting adjourned at 8:30 PM with
the usual camaraderie and bantering
taking place afterwards.
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1989 Porsche 944
Rare 2.7 liter engine, White with
burgundy leather. 84,500 actual

mileage. Meticulously
maintained by club member.

$7,500.00 
Contact Steve Dodson

918-346-7717      steve@rencon.us

1996 993
Red, Tan interior, Black Top. 85,000
mi. Duel leather power seats, CD,

separate subwoofer, bra & top cover.
Does have normal wear and tear; top
has small pinch/tear passenger side,
second gear grinds occasionally and

air conditioning has slight leak. Motor
is strong. Car has been regularly

maintained. $27,500. 

Greg Roush
greg.roush@smartlinesllc.com

405-820-8988  

Send your ad to:

War Bonnet Ad

5816 NW 82nd St.

OKC, OK 73132

or email it to:
brianmiller3732@att.net

944 Cabriolet
Silver with black top. Excellent

condition, 71K miles. 

Call Charles Palmer 580-317-5153 for
directions, or Harry 580-743-1148 for

technical info.

CLASSIFIEDS
FREE␣Ads␣for␣War␣Bonnet␣Members
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2011 WAR BONNET BOARD OF DIRECTORS

President, Activities Committee
Louis Lackey 2013 - louis.lackey@anheuser-busch .com  . . . . . . 821-5392

V. President, Treasurer
Glen Hoskins 2011 - WBRmoneyman@cox.net  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 478-4455

Board Member
Grady Buckhalter 2012 - grady.buckhalter@gmail.com  . . . . . . . 229-8160

Board Member, Newsletter Editor, Membership Chairman
Brian Miller 2013 - brianmiller3732@att.net  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 773-4816

Board Member
Randal Goodman 2011 - drtoys42@aol.com . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 412-0621

Board Member
David Tichenor 2011 - david-tichenor@ouhsc.edu  . . . . . . . . . . . 794-7117

Board Member
Matt Herndon 2013 - mherndon928@gmail.com  . . . . . . . . . . . . . 529-9632

Board Member 
Sidney Johnson 2012 - johnsonsl944@gmail.com . . . . . . . .580/214-0956 

Board Member
Richard Davis 2012 - rkd@zipbang.com . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 819-5305

Club Secretary
Jane Hanas - rushie99@yahoo.com . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 641-6631



ARK LA TEX
Kenneth A. Chandler  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 318-222-4400
618 Elwood St. Shreveport, LA 71104 bad968@bellsouth.net

CIMARRON
Randy Kaplin  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 918-671-1840
8603 S Gary Ave., Tulsa, OK. 74137

COASTAL BEND
Russell Adams  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .956-592-3468 
5363 Rustic Manor Dr., Brownsville, TX. 78526 radams@rgu.rr.com

HILL COUNTRY
Lenny Zwik  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
4205 Range View, Austin, TX. 78730 president@hcrpca.org

LONE STAR
Lynn Friedman  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .832-563-9577 

bromelia@hal-pc.org

LONGHORN
Jack Merrell  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .830-303-3640
242 Tailwind Dr., Sequin, TX. 78155 jsmerr2@the-cia.net 

MARDI GRAS
Richard Martin  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 504-861-4175
20 Versailles Blvd., New Orleans, LA 70125 rmmjr@cox.net

MAVERICK
John Hamilton  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 817-907-7823
103 Clear Brook Ct., Southlake, TX. 76092 president@mav.pca.org

OZARK
Chuck Weeks  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 501-580-4347
14004 Shepard Dr. Little Rock, AR., 72223 clweek@me.com

WAR BONNET
Louis Lackey  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .405-821-5392
10513 Whitechapel, OKC, OK 73162 louis.lackey@anheiser-busch.com

WHISKEY BAY
Michael Hamza  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 337-857-7563
1820 Bonin Rd., Youngsville, LA 70592 mhamza1@bellsouth.net

ZONE 5 PRESIDENTS
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